

MEETING:	Overview and Scrutiny Committee
DATE:	Tuesday, 6 March 2018
TIME:	3.00 pm
VENUE:	Council Chamber, Barnsley Town Hall

MINUTES

Present Councillors W. Johnson (Chair), P. Birkinshaw,

G. Carr, Clements, Ennis, Hampson, Hand-Davis, Hayward, Lofts, Makinson, Sheard, Tattersall,

Unsworth and Wilson together with co-opted members Ms P. Gould, Ms J. Whitaker and Mr J. Winter and

Ms K. Morritt

57 Apologies for Absence - Parent Governor Representatives

No apologies were received in accordance with Regulation 7(6) of the Parent Governor Representatives (England) Regulations 2001.

58 Declarations of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interest

Councillors G. Carr, Tattersall and Wilson declared non-pecuniary interests as they are Members of the Corporate Parenting Panel. Councillor Lofts declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a Member of the Adoption Panel.

59 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 30th January 2018 were approved as a true and accurate record.

60 Update on the 0-19 Public Health Nursing Service

The following witnesses were welcomed to the meeting:

Julia Burrows, Director of Public Health
Alicia Marcroft, Head of Public Health
Tracy Letchford, Service Manager 0-19, Public Health
Helen Mills – Healthy Child Programme Lead, Public Health
Nicola Ellel – Specialist Community Public Health Nurse (Health Visitor)
Alison Evans – Clinical Quality and Development Lead, Public Health
Councillor Jim Andrews, Deputy Leader of the Council & Cabinet Spokesperson for Public Health

The report was introduced by the Director of Public Health. The Head of Public Health then explained that the report provided an update of the transition of the Health Visiting and School Nursing Services known as the 0-19 Public Health Nursing Service (0-19 PHNS) to Barnsley MBC. Members were made aware that a full staffing restructure had taken place and that staff had been given the opportunity to help shape the service structure and that the workforce structure had been co-

designed with staff and delivery partners where appropriate to ensure effective delivery of the Healthy Child Programme (HCP).

In the ensuing discussion, Members asked a number of questions and the following points were raised:

- Workshops have been held with staff to evaluate the impact of the new structure and model, which provided valuable information about how the service can be improved. The 'Family Star' model is being explored, which is a licensed programme to assess service users' journeys from initial contact through to intervention.
- Communication, particularly face to face, is always challenging, but barriers
 are being broken down to solve this problem. In terms of clinical records,
 although some systems do not 'talk' to each other, information sharing
 agreements are in place. System One will be further developed in the future
 which will improve access to clinical records.
- The multi-agency stakeholder group was established in June 2017 and a positive working relationship has developed across all stakeholders, including the CCG, GPs, Practice Managers, Maternity Services, Speech and Language, Early Years and Health and Social Care. The group met three times last year but is currently on hold whilst the Terms of Reference are being reviewed, with a view to being re-established. It was felt that Area Councils should be represented on the stakeholder group.
- The new staffing structure is now 'live' and all HCP leads are in place. A
 recent recruitment drive had proved to be very successful. Each Area Council
 has an assigned Lead Officer who will be making contact with Area Councils
 and developing closer working links. Now the service sits within BMBC this
 will be hugely beneficial as the same systems and processes will be used (e.g.
 IT), aligned to Public Health, which makes it easier and quicker to support
 vulnerable children.
- School readiness is a priority and improvements need to be made. Sharing of
 information and joint working between practitioners and schools at an early
 stage is essential. Children who are not school ready are identified in early
 years settings but this can be a problem when mandated contact ends and
 children don't access services they can fall through the gap.
- Childhood obesity is also a priority. Children are weighed and measured at various stages and intensive work takes place with vulnerable families around healthy eating and physical activity.
- The Breastfeeding Service transferred to BMBC in April 2017. Promotional materials have been reviewed and the service will be driven forwards.
- The 0-19 Service is no longer classed as 'high risk' on the corporate risk register due to improved joint working. There are still some concerns around GPs and access to Health Visitors but communication is improving and working relationships are being built. All GPs have a named Public Health Nurse and an agreed referral route.
- A Project Lead has just been recruited to oversee the implementation of a clinical record system, which may take 12 months to fully implement due to the complexities of the project. It is expected that significant improvements will be made in the next 3 to 4 months.

- In terms of the Speech and Language Therapy (SALT) service, difficulties
 were experienced previously due to staffing problems but the service is now
 up to capacity and is taking referrals.
- There is a good relationship with CAMHS and options to increase access to psychological services are being explored. Lots of Future in Mind resources have been used in schools and there is a need to look at how this will be sustained when FIM resources are no longer there.
- Sexual health services for teenagers are being extended to 19 year olds and will include work around risk-taking behaviours.

RESOLVED that:

- (i) Witnesses be thanked for their attendance and contribution;
- (ii) Members will be provided with more information on the 'Family Star' service;
- (iii) Consideration will be given to Area Council representation on the Stakeholder Group.

61 Exclusion of the Public and Press

RESOLVED that the public and press be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item, because of the likely disclosure of exempt information as described by the specific paragraphs of Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) as follows:

<u>Item Number</u> <u>Type of information likely to be disclosed</u>

62 Paragraph 2

62 Children's Social Care Reports

The following witnesses were welcomed to the meeting:

Mel John-Ross, Service Director, Children's Social Care & Safeguarding Councillor Margaret Bruff, Cabinet Spokesperson for People (Safeguarding)

An introduction was given to the report circulated and a number of areas were discussed, including the following:

- Social Worker workloads and recruitment, including those in the Disabled Children's Team and Fostering and Adoption
- The increase in Early Help assessments and interventions
- Despite recent bad weather, families in need were still supported and assessments carried out within timescales.

Members were also provided with a briefing on the new Ofsted Inspection of Local Authority Children's Services (ILACS).

$\textbf{RESOLVED} \ \text{that}$

- (I) Representatives be thanked for their attendance and contribution;
- (II) The report be noted.